September 27, 2010

Comments to the UTC Open Meeting September 30, 2010

Re:  Proposed Rescission of Order No. 02, Order Delegating Authority to Secretary of Commission, Docket No. A-042090
Introduction 
In January of 2005, the Commission produced Order No.1 under Docket No. A-04090 delegating authority to the Executive Secretary of the Commission to deal with certain ex parte Orders.  In April of 2005, Commission staff produced Item B1 under Docket A-042090 recommending an expedited process to handle fuel surcharges and delegating the authority for approval of those fuel surcharge requests to the Secretary.  Subsequently the Commission issued Order No.2 under the same docket approving the recommended procedures.

Current staff proposal

In September of this year, 2010, staff recommended to the Commission that Order No. 2 be rescinded.  We are not privy to staff’s rational at this point.  Staff is not releasing its position until 3:00 PM PDT today, September 27, 2010.  We are required to submit our written comments regarding this matter to the commission three business days in advance of the Open Meeting of September 30 2010, at which they will be considered.  This leaves us no time to evaluate staff’s position prior to our submission, which in itself is totally un-acceptable.  We have meetings too and hence are commenting without the benefit of staff’s position as of 2:30pm today.
Discussion
From the limited information available to us we have concluded that staff has “determined” that fuel prices are now “stable” and that the conditions warranting the issuance of Order No. 2 no longer exist.  We have asked for a definition of “stable” and have not received one.  We have experienced swings of $0.40 per gallon in just the past few months and do not consider fuel prices stable.  In its recommendation to the Commission in Item B1 staff stated in April of 2005, “Over the past two years, the price of gasoline and diesel fuel in the United States has increased from approximately $1.50 per gallon to approximately $2.25 per gallon, according to the U.S. Energy Information Administration As a result, the fares charged by auto transportation companies and commercial ferries, in many cases reflect an outdated and understated level of fuel cost.  To adjust for this problem, the Commission has adopted a practice of approving fuel cost surcharges on a regular basis.  It has become routine for the Commission to approve fuel surcharges for individual transportation companies that are experiencing a level of fuel costs significantly higher than the costs reflected in the company’s base fares. “ 

As part of the justification for the Order the increase of 50% in fuel cost is cited.  Our current fuel cost as of this date exceeds our base fuel cost by more that 50%.  The same situation exists today as in 2005.  

Staff further stated “Staff believes that the Commission can be even more responsive to the problem of rising fuel costs, with no loss in oversight of regulated fares, if it delegates responsibility for approving fuel surcharges to the Commission Secretary.  The Commission currently considers and approves fuel surcharge requests at its open meetings.  Transportation companies calculate the proposed surcharges using a method that is consistent with prior fuel surcharges approved by the Commission, and the filings are routinely approved as part of the Commission’s “consent” agenda. “  Staff has not shown us any reason why the current methodology which is working fine now needs to be changed.   All operators are submitting fuel surcharges approximately once or twice per month.  This has been the case since 2005.  Staff continues to make our argument for us by continuing in the same document with “The current practice of accepting late-filed fuel surcharge requests and placing these routine items on the consent agenda creates problems for both the regulated companies and the Commission.  It limits the ability of companies to get quick relief when prices increase, because the opportunity to secure approval occurs only twice each month.  It creates additional work for the Commission, particularly the records center staff and others who are part of the open meeting process.  The Commission is, in effect, running a second open meeting agenda process to build the "Addendum Agenda" with its associated consent orders.  The same people are running two processes simultaneously, but with different deadlines.”  Is staff now proposing that increasing the workload of the Commission and the regulated businesses is a prudent idea?  Has no one there heard of the recession and the difficult business climate that we face?  Is staff so out of touch with reality that in light of mandated state agency budget cuts they propose adding more paper work, staff and Commission time to a process that has been working fine for the past 5 years?
Staff proclaimed the merits of Order No. 2 by concluding “Staff believes that delegation of authority to approve routine fuel surcharge requests will improve the ability of regulated transportation companies to respond to increases in fuel costs and will significantly streamline the Commission’s open meeting process.  This delegation must be done based on a specific method, but establishing this specific method should not and does not preclude the consideration of new or revised methods that might be suggested by the regulated companies”
Staff’s current suggestion would seem to suggest that un-streamlining the process is in the Public’s best interest.  We have not received an answer as how this proposal is in the Public’s, the Commission’s or the Autotransportation Company’s best interest.  How does this in any fashion serve the Public?  
Conclusion

Staff has proposed an ill-timed, costly, inefficient methodology for addressing Fuel-Surcharges.  The old adage “if it ain’t broke, don’t fix it” applies here.  We can find no justification for this proposal, particularly under the current economic and business climate.  The Auto Transportation Companies in Washington State are arguably the most regulated in the nation and the public enjoys the least expensive airport transportation on a per mile or per hour basis than any other State.  This proposal is yet another un-needed layer of  bureaucracy and superfluous regulation and impediment to us continuing to provide the quality, inexpensive and professional service that we do.

We strongly urge the Commission to examine why this proposal is purportedly necessary and to reject it as an unnecessary burden upon the transportation providers and the Commission itself.

Respectfully submitted,

Mike Lauver and John Solin
SEATAC SHUTTLE, LLC

